   Surrey County Chess Association

a company limited by guarantee not having a share capital

company registration number 5602632

registered office 38 Glebe Road, Ashtead, Surrey KT21

 Minutes of Annual General Meeting

21 June 2015
Held at Parochial Rooms, Cheam from 2.30 pm.

Mike Gunn (President) was in the Chair.

An attendance list was available for people to sign before the meeting. It read as follows:

Nominated Members entitled to vote:

Ashtead: Dan Rosen, Bertie Barlow (also proxy for Robert Jurjevic)
Castles: Daniel Young

Crystal Palace: David Hodgson  
Dorking: Peter Lawrence, Brian Skinner 
Guildford: Mike Adams, Trevor Jones, Julien Shepley
Kingston: Nick Grey 
Redhill: Roger Barnett

Richmond: Richard Thursby
South Norwood: Martin Cath (also proxy for Simon Lea), Ken Chamberlain

Streatham and Brixton: Angus French (also proxy for Richard Tillett)
Surbiton: Paul Durrant, Paul Shepherd (also proxy for David Morant)
Wallington: Derek Coleman 

Wimbledon: John Wilcox, Russell Granat
Attendee entitled to a casting vote: Mike Gunn (Chairman)
Attendees not entitled to vote: David Sedgwick, Christine Golding, Charles Golding and Carl Weeks
 In memoriam
Respects were paid to Bill Waterton (Kingston), Chris Clegg (Kingston), Abraham Neviasky (Richmond) and Iqbal Sandhu (South Norwood).
1. Apologies for absence

Paul Dunican, Daniel Gliddon, Tom Herman, Owen Phillips, Richard Tillett and David Howes.
2.  Approve the Minutes

The Minutes of last year’s AGM, Annual Finance Meeting and Extraordinary General Meeting were all approved. The Minutes of the Annual League Composition Meeting were approved subject to the following amendments:
a) The meeting started at 9.10 pm.

b) In the final sentence of the first paragraph on the second page alter “no support” to “limited  

    support”.

3. Matters Arising

West Wickham Chess Club joined the SCCA as Beckenham & Bromley Chess Club. Nick Grey enquired whether they were entitled to join as they were located in Kent rather than Surrey. He was advised that a club did not have to be located in Surrey to join the SCCA and there were precedents such as RAE, who were located in Hampshire.   
4. Questions about Directors’ Reports

Details of the written reports were distributed prior to the meeting.

President: None

Deputy President: No report and no questions.
Administrative Director: 
David Sedgwick mentioned that most of the directors and officers reports were distributed shortly after the deadline date but then several others came individually after that date. Some were subsequently reissued as .doc rather than .docx as not everyone could open the latter. It was generally agreed that .doc was preferable to either .docx or pdf. David advocated the reports being posted on the SCCA website with an email alert to clubs when that had been done. As the website can be viewed by the public the content of the reports would need to be reviewed to avoid anything offensive or controversial being published.
A similar procedure could be adopted for Agendas and Minutes of General Meetings. Those reports would not then be attached with the email advice. This was agreed.

Inter-Club Tournaments Director:
Martin Cath enquired why no details about the John Hawson Trophy had appeared in the report. In response it was pointed out that full details of the results could be seen on the SCCA website. Of those who had played 5 or more games the player with the highest percentage score is Roger Abayasekera ( Guildford). However, it was acknowledged that it would seem appropriate for future years’ ICTDs reports to mention the John Hawson Trophy winner.
Non-Executive Directors: None.

5. Treasurer’s Report.

Copies of the Accounts for the year ending 30 April 2015 had been provided. Dan Rosen advised that the financial situation is healthy. 
Club fees were increased last year and the board fee for home county matches was changed from £4 to £5. The total received for board fees was £900 against the cost of room hire of £1250 which is about as good as we can expect it to be.

An aggressive stance has been taken regarding the collection of game fees for non-members of the ECF. They amounted in total to £124 and 3 clubs were billed for more than £25. Most clubs take advantage of the early payment discount. 
Some county captains have been slow in passing on the board fees. It would be very helpful if they would pay more promptly.
Overall the financial situation is very good with reserves of nearly £6000. The SCCA have recently purchased a further 16 DGT2010 digital clocks.

In response to a question the meeting were advised that a Pro-forma Income and Expenditure Account has been provided in addition to the official Report and Accounts because it was more informative.

Russell Granat pointed out that the early payment discount for clubs had also been applied to the charge for ECF game fees which was not strictly correct. Dan Rosen acknowledged that was so but given the small sums involved he was happy for this to continue. 

The rebilling of ECF charges for non-members operated smoothly, the numbers are not significant and all bar £2 has been recovered. Entry fees for the Individual Tournaments are down partly due to the effect of the ECF membership scheme.

The Accounts were approved nem.com. 
6. Questions about Officers’ Reports
(a)ECF Delegate: 

Angus French enquired why the clubs were not consulted about the ECF Finance Meeting proposals. They involved an increase in the ECF annual membership fee of £2-£4 which the SCCA supported. It was a very close vote and without the SCCA support the proposal would have been defeated.

Mike Gunn replied that the matter had been discussed at a Board meeting about a week before the ECF meeting. The Board believed in sound finances and in consequence supported the proposal. Also they only had about 3 weeks’ notice of the proposals and that was about 2 weeks before the SCCA Board meeting. The Board thought that was insufficient time to conduct a meaningful consultation process. Would not the relevant club officials in turn need to consult with their members?
David Sedgwick said that many clubs do not wish to receive too many emails. However where the changes were significant he thought an email alert should be sent out advising that they could be viewed on the ECF website and invite clubs to contact a director of the SCCA Board to express their views. This need not apply to all ECF meetings but only those where there are important decisions involved. 

Mike Gunn advised that there were some practical difficulties with the consultation process as only a few members may reply and their views may not represent the majority. However the Board would give the proposal careful consideration.
(b) SCCU Representative:   There were no questions but Mike Gunn pointed out that the SCCA 

      was entitled to have two representatives and repeated the invitation in his report that he 

      would welcome a volunteer for the vacant position. 
(c) Company Secretary: No report and no questions.

(d) County Team Captains

(i) Open:  The team lost in the semi-final but David Sedgwick pointed out that over the past 10 

     years it had been very successful and much better than in earlier years. He also asked for        

     details about an incident mentioned in the report and thought more diplomatic language 

     should have  been used. This would be especially so if reports in future are published on the 
     website. Nick Grey thought that only a summary of the facts should have been given.  
(ii) U180: No questions but Nick Grey thanked David Sedgwick for providing training in respect 

      of the use and setting of the digital clocks used by the SCCA and CCF.
(iii) U160: No questions but Trevor Jones mentioned that there had been one incident where a 

       Surrey player was at fault and they had upheld the claim by the opposition. 
(iv) U140: No questions. The team did reach the quarter final.
(v) U120: No questions. The team reached the quarter final where it lost on board count.
(vi) U100: No questions. The team reached the semi-final where it lost on board count. David 
       Sedgwick commended Daniel Gliddon for a very successful season and thanked CCF for 

       providing 4 of the their clocks for the training.
(e) Junior Team Managers: A request was made for the contact details of junior managers to be 

      displayed on the SCCA website. The U18 and U14/130 reports demonstrated how many very 

      strong junior players had developed.
(f) Individual Tournaments Secretary: 
    Martin Cath enquired why there was a 3 way tie in the Wernick Cup. Peter Lawrence 
    explained that there had been a lengthy play off which had failed to establish a winner and the  

    3 way tie was considered to be the best solution. 

    The number of players participating had increased compared to last year but Martin Cath 

    thought the numbers could have been even better if the entry forms had been published before 
    the end of February instead of the end of March. It was agreed that this point would receive 

    attention.  
(g) Correspondence Chess Secretary: There had been a good result for the second team. It had 

      won the third division.

(h) Grading Officer: No questions but Mike Gunn mentioned he had now started to receive the 

      results from clubs in respect of their internal competitions. Mike reiterated the comment in 

      his report that he would appreciate it if a new volunteer picked up this role.   

(i) Webmasters: No questions 
(j) Curator of Equipment: No questions 
(k) Curator of Trophies: No written report but Martin Cath mentioned that a new plinth was 

      needed for the Slater-Kennington Cup. He was looking for help in that respect as it could be 

     very expensive. Brian Skinner offered to assist as he knew someone who might be able to do 
     the necessary work.
(l) Chairman of the Chess Disputes Committee: No questions.
(m) County Match Secretary: No questions.  

7. Surrey Chess Congress
A written report had been issued.  David Sedgwick asked whether there was likely to be another adult congress. Mike Gunn replied that he had the aspiration to return the congress to its former glory but that required additional help and there will only be one if there is enough support to run it.

There was only a junior congress last year. There were insufficient entries to run a full congress or even a rapid play event. There were no suitable events to award the U16 and U18 trophies. Martin Cath suggested that alternative arrangements needed to be made as had been done with the John Hawson Trophy. 
8. Election of Directors.

President – Mike Gunn elected nem.con
Deputy President – Paul Shepherd elected 20 in favour, none against and 3 abstentions
Administrative Director - Peter Lawrence elected nem.con





Treasurer – Daniel Rosen elected nem.con






Inter-Club Tournaments Director – David Howes elected nem.con
Non-Executive Directors – Richard Thursby and Russell Granat elected nem.con
9. Election of Independent Examiner

A motion supporting the reappointment of Richard Jones was passed nem.con.

10. The Presentation of Trophies.

Results for the 2014/2015 season

Surrey Trophy – CCF 
Beaumont Cup – Beckenham & Bromley 
Ellam Trophy –   Guildford 3
Centenary Trophy – Kingston 2
Minor Trophy – Crystal Palace 3
Fred Manning – Surbiton

Ellery Williams – Dorking

Stoneleigh - Guildford  

Alexander Cup – Redhill

Lauder Trophy – Crystal Palace
Mike Gunn announced the winners of each competition and presented the trophies apart from the Surrey Trophy and Beaumont Cup as there were no representatives from CCF and Beckenham & Bromley in attendance. As Mike’s own team won the Ellam Trophy he was presented with the trophy by Paul Shepherd. Photographs of the trophy recipients were taken and will appear on the SCCA website.
11. Demographics 
Paul Shepherd presented this topic and provided the meeting with a leaflet setting out points to consider – see Appendix A. There are not as many clubs as there used to be and the number of members of each club is less. The average age of chess club members is increasing and they are predominantly men. There are few female players and most juniors do not continue to play chess once they leave school. In fact the drop in junior players starts at secondary school.

There is a limit in what the SCCA Board can do. It is the clubs who are in the front line. However the Board would like to try and facilitate how to address the problem and Paul would be happy to hear from anyone with ideas on the matter.

Attention was drawn to the number of clubs that were part of the SCCA but no longer exist. They include Croydon, Sutton, Horley, Mitcham and Cobham. When a key organiser leaves or resigns the club may no longer be able to continue.

Trevor Jones pointed out that the problem in respect of there being few female players and junior players not continuing into secondary school is not new and has existed for decades. David Sedgwick said that 10 years ago there was a lack of ethnic minority players. That no longer applies. Now it is especially the lack of female players. He recommended that contact be made with John Foley who is the Director of Training and Curriculum for Chess in Schools and Communities. 
The lack of young adult players and organisers has always been a problem but it is serious. The Briant Poulter league is said to be largest junior league in the country. How can clubs link with the appropriate schools?

David Sedgwick pointed out that the lack of female players could adversely affect sponsorship. 30 or 40 years ago that would not have been an issue. 
It is recommended that clubs put this topic on the agenda for their AGMs.   
12. Discussion of Appointed Positions.

These are appointed by the Board and are not made at this meeting. The Board will make the appointments at a subsequent Board meeting. The current holders are shown below apart from those who have already indicated they do not wish to continue.

Company Secretary - Richard Jones

County Match Secretary – Peter Lawrence
Curator of Equipment – Dan Rosen 

Curator of Trophies – Martin Cath

County Captain (Open) – Julien Shepley
Captain (u180) – Nick Grey 

Captain (u160) – Trevor Jones
Captain (u140) - Vacant
Captain (u120) – Daniel Gliddon
Captain (u100) – Daniel Gliddon
Inter-Club Tournaments Administrator - Brian Skinner

Individual Tournaments Secretary – Tom Herman
Correspondence Secretary – Richard Tillett
Grading Officer – Mike Gunn
ECF Council delegate – Peter Lawrence

SCCU Executive delegate– Mike Gunn
SCCU Council delegate – Mike Gunn 

Webmasters - Peter Lawrence (Editorial) and Brian Skinner (Technical)

Junior Managers – Neill Cooper; Christine Golding; Kim Darby and Brigitte King
Adjudicators – S H Berry (FM), R G Granat, A J Ledger (IM), D J Ledger (FM)
Chess Disputes Committee -  Paul Shepherd(Surbiton) (Chairman); Richard Thursby (Richmond); Richard Tillett (Streatham); John Foley (Kingston); Nick Grey (Kingston); Susan Lalic (Ashtead & Wallington); Geoff Marchant (Wallington); Peter Rhodes (South Norwood); David Sedgwick, Kevin Thurlow (Redhill); Angus French (Streatham), Russell Granat (Wimbledon); John Foley (Kingston).
13. A proposal by the Board to amend the Articles to permit email voting for Board 

      business
Dan Rosen advised the meeting that Board members attended meetings regularly as set out in the report by the Administrative Director. However sometimes there were urgent matters where a decision could not be deferred until the next Board meeting. It has been the practice of the Board to resolve such situations by email. The Board would like to be able to do so officially in a way similar to that of the ECF. It will enable the Board to react rapidly to situations where a fast response is needed and also reduce the time spent at Board meetings which were already lengthy. The proposal was seconded by Angus French. 

Trevor Jones enquired whether an email is a document. Dan Rosen confirmed that an email is a document in the same way that a letter is a document. He also clarified that if 4 directors agreed on an issue then it would be considered to have been passed. If there were fewer than 4 directors supporting the measure but still a majority due to abstentions then the matter would have to wait until the next Board meeting. 
David Sedgwick advised that under the Companies Act 2006 email voting is allowed but for a measure to be passed there must be a majority of those entitled to vote. He thought that to use this provision the matter should either be minor or very urgent.

The proposal was passed nem.con. 

14. A proposal by the Board to delete mention of discarded trophies listed under Bye Law 

      4.3

Peter Lawrence explained that the trophies listed under Bye Law 4.3 had not been awarded or run for several years. As it did not appear that they were likely to be run in the future the Board advocated that the reference to them in the Bye Laws should be deleted. The proposal was seconded by Mike Gunn.
Martin Cath pointed out that the Michell Memorial Trophy was in fact the U18 trophy. The U16 trophy was the Tommy Dunne Trophy which had never been recorded in the Bye Law but should be added. The other tournaments listed in Bye Law 4.3 should be deleted. 
The amendments proposed by Martin Cath were passed nem.con. The main motion was then passed nem.con.

Martin Cath also drew attention to the fact that under Bye Law 4.4 the (a) Individual Postal Championship and (b) Rodney James Cup were one and the same tournament. 

The John Hawson Trophy should be recorded under Bye Law 4.4. These changes should be proposed at an EGM in August when the Finance and League Composition meetings are held.

15. A proposal by the Board to introduce an equality statement into the Articles

Mike Adams, speaking in support of the proposal, said that currently unlike many other organisations the SCCA did not have an equality statement and the Board wished to address that situation. He had looked at many equality statements including that by the ECF. They were in the main a lengthy check list. However he did see one that was short and crisp which he thought should be adopted by the SCCA. The proposal was seconded by David Hodgson.

Discrimination is banned under the Equality Act 2010. However an equality statement under the Articles of the SCCA was still considered to be a good step to take. Angus French stated that the proposed clause is about “how” things are done or not done whereas the Objects part of the Memorandum is about “what” things we do or aspire to do. He clarified this by saying that SCCA didn’t exist not to discriminate; it existed to do things which are chess-related. Dan Rosen asked where else could it be put under the Articles to which there was no answer. It was really a statement of where we wished to be and sat best in the objects area.

Nick Grey noted that not all club venues might be able to comply, e.g. due to not having disabled access or because they were in licensed premises. Mike Adams responded that the proposed object was a reflection of where we want to get to. If there were genuine reasons why the object could not be complied with in all cases because of for example, cost, that is defensible in law.

David Sedgwick enquired whether it was lawful for a company to change its Memorandum of Association. It was agreed that this point would be put to Richard Jones and David Anderton to clarify the legal situation.
Mike Adams reminded the meeting that the proposal was aspirational. Subject to the proposal being lawful it was passed with 16 in favour, 2 against and 4 abstentions.

16. The meeting is invited to choose between the existing time controls for the Lauder Trophy or having a mandatory quickplay finish which applies to the Alexander Cup.
Dan Rosen advised that in 2005 a mandatory quickplay finish had been imposed in respect of the Alexander Cup. This measure was taken to avoid delays in concluding matches. It has now been in force for 10 years and it was thought that now might be the right time to consider whether the Lauder Trophy, which was also a cup competition, should have a similar rule.

A question was raised as to whether only those clubs entering teams in the Lauder Trophy should vote on the issue. In answer it was stated that no such restriction could be imposed. Every voting representative had a right to vote and it was up to them to decide how to vote.

Martin Cath stated that the Alexander Cup had more rounds and there had never been a problem with completing the Lauder Trophy. 

Daniel Young spoke in favour of a mandatory quickplay finish.

David Hodgson said that he was not aware of any problem in completing Lauder Trophy matches in good time and adjudication decisions now were made very quickly. In response Derek Coleman replied that adjudication was not the issue, it was adjournment. Sometimes players took too long to play a second session. 

Angus French mentioned that all matches from May onwards have a quickplay finish. Had we lost any players due to the change to the Alexander Cup. The answer was very few.

Roger Barnett enquired whether the change would create any difficulty for blind players. This was not thought to be a problem.

The introduction of a mandatory quickplay finish for the Lauder Trophy was passed with 8 in favour, 7 against and 7 abstentions.
17. Any Other Business

Paul Durrant suggested a new Junior Cup Competition for clubs who had at least 4 juniors and would play at home in every match. Their opponents would be adult players who are motivated to play in order to encourage junior chess in clubs.

Instead of expecting to find 4 adult players from a club the teams could be made up of a combination of 2 clubs per team. The way this could work is the clubs after the fixture meeting would go back to their members and ask for volunteers. For example if there were 2 volunteers from Dorking and 2 from Ashtead then that would be one team

A captain would be agreed by each joint team and fixtures then arranged with the clubs. The 3 clubs that have 4 juniors are Surbiton, Ashtead and Castles but more could be added as clubs get junior players.

The games would be graded and the thought of getting a national grade is a big incentive for the juniors to play. Parents are happy for their children to play in home matches even on school nights because the games usually finish early and the parents can then collect them. With away matches the parents usually have to travel with the juniors to the away venues and this is not popular. If we want to encourage juniors to participate in clubs this is one competition that is tailored for juniors.

Roger Barnett asked whether an under 18 player could be a team captain. He was advised that there is no rule preventing a junior from being a team captain.

The meeting closed at 5.38 pm.

Appendix A

Is this the Future of Surrey Chess in 10-20 years?
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Where Did All The Players Go?

The following are not new or even very insightful observations and they certainly don’t just apply to chess being played in Surrey but they are a concern:-

1. There are approximately one third fewer chess clubs than in the past

· 18 SCCA clubs in 2015 vs an average of 26 clubs in the period 1971-1985

2. Chess players and administrators comprise a substantial number of 60+ year old men

3. Where are the yuppies?

4. Who will organise the clubs and league when the old guard fall off their perches?

5. Why do we attract so few female members? 

· 1.5% of 2014-15 games played in SCCA leagues were by females

6. Why don’t we seem able to retain juniors once they go to secondary school?

The SCCA Board doesn’t have all the answers but we would like to facilitate a dialogue involving our clubs and members to see if we can find solutions together

If you or your club would like to take part in this dialog then please contact the SCCA with an email to tv1div1@surbitonchessclub.co.uk. 

8

